Scottish Brass Band Association (SBBA) Executive Committee - Minutes of Meeting No. 8 – Held on Sunday, October 5  2014 at SBBA Office, 12 Fairbairn Road, Livingston EH54 6TS

1 ATTENDANCE
Executive Members:

George Burt (President), Carrie Boax (Vice President), John Gilmour, Andrew Smith, Julie Sanderson (Interim Treasurer), Tom Allan (Secretary), Danny Harrison, Peter Fraser (WSBBA), Steven Gray, Ann Murray, Damian Martin. In attendance: Donald L Reid (Minute Secretary)
Apologies:

Alan Douglas, Robert Burns, Dougie Harrower (FCBBA) and Robert McCorkell
2 MINUTE 7 AUGUST 17 2014
The minute of the meeting of 7 August 2014 was accepted on the proposal of John Gilmour and seconded by Andy Smith
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1 Clash of Dates
Carrie Box expressed concern about the recent Innerleithen contest clashing with the Cumnock Concert which resulted in many of the NYBBS players being put in a difficult position. It was appreciated that setting dates and clashes of dates was one of those enduring problems about which there was no easy answer. 
Action: Noted.
3.2 Scottish Youth Championships

It was announced by John Gilmour that the Scottish Youth Championship format will remain the same as in previous years. 

Action: Noted.
3.3 Minute No: 6 Clarification
For clarification and avoidance of confusion, it was stated that meeting No 6 was cancelled and consequently there is no minute No. 6. 
Action: Noted.
3.4 Heating Bill SBBA Offices.
The issue of heating at SBBA Office arising from an unexpected bill was raised by Secretary Tom Allan who advised that after he held a meeting with Bathgate Band on this issue, it was jointly agreed that SBBA would pay  a proportionate figure, approved by the Executive, as a monthly contribution for utilities. He explained that where additional meetings for NYBBS or other matters which would be held at SBBA Offices, these would be looked upon on an individual basis in terms of costs. It was explained that heating in the offices comes on automatically as indeed it does in most building when the temperature drops and heating a large commercial office can be somewhat costly. 
VP Carrie Boax explained that at SBBA meetings only electricity will now be used, but NOT the gas and this should help to avoid future problems arising. A kettle will be used to make the tea/coffee to keep costs down. One wit who will remain anonymous suggested that fur coats and bonnets with lug covers have now to be worn by executive members at all future SBBA meets over the long chilly winter period!
Action: For noting

4 
FINANCE

4.1. Final Accounts
The President explained that the final accounts for the AGM are not yet ready, but he hopes they will be available to send out within the week. He did, however, report that it looks like there will be a surplus in the unrestricted funds. Interim Treasurer, Julie Sanderson, will receive the accounts in early course and thereafter they will go to executive members prior to distribution to the wider banding circle for subsequent discussion and approval at the forthcoming SBBA AGM
4.2 Funding Applications

President George Burt explained that a recent funding application had included the submission of a detailed financial plan for SBBA covering the next three years, as requested by the funder. The President explained that he had dealt with a number of issues in relation to longer term funding. He said that Arts funding was very tight indeed with huge competition for limited funds. It was explained that Creative Scotland were unable to say if it was simply a case of looking at the application and deciding if it was going to be ‘all or nothing.’ 
He further explained that at present he was unsure if that was the way Creative Scotland (Arts funder) would operate, but took the view that any level of funding would certainly be warmly welcomed by SBBA, particularly in times when funding applications far exceeded the available funds for distribution within the Arts community. He said that he expected a decision on the SBBA application would be known in three weeks (early November 2014). Executive members would be advised of the result in due course.
He reported that together with Andrew Duncan he recently attended a meeting with Creative Scotland Re Youth Music Initiative (YMI) funding. Once the main (Arts) funding via Creative Scotland is known, they will then look separately at YMI funding which would be for year 2015/16 and is likely to be ‘project based.’ 
The President indicated that following discussion with Creative Scotland that the types of project which might find favour with them were broadly similar to the successful events held by SBBA in recent times. However, he explained that Creative Scotland were keen to extend work to different and more challenging client groups viz. Young offenders and those with learning issues which made learning brass instruments complex, including those with support needs such as dyslexia. 
He said there also needed to be conversations with Scottish bands, so that young offenders and those with specific learning needs could be properly accommodated within bands near where they lived. It was an issue which needed to be discussed more fully with local bands because of its challenging nature and sensitivity, but it was a route which he felt would be likely to result in attracting specific funding. 
VP Carrie Boax said that there is a model of this type of innovative work operating in Perth and Kinross (Elaine Stewart has further information) area at the minute from which lessons might be learned. She suggested that a HITS speaker at the AGM might be useful in providing information and inspiration for bands to get more involved with children who have learning difficulties. 
The President emphasised that the Young Offenders project was very much a positive for funders, but in his view it should remain on hold until SBBA could deliver a package on this issue as bands might see it as a challenge too far. 
The President asked members to think about other projects which SBBA could deliver as funding was available for innovative projects. The President asked that it be recorded that Andrew Duncan had been very helpful in reviewing and giving helpful advice on the various funding applications recently made on behalf of SBBA and this was greatly appreciated.
Action: For further update at the next SBBA Executive meeting.

4.3 European Festival of Brass
It was said that the European Festival of Brass seems to have broken even which was  somewhat surprising in the view of several members. Peter Fraser commented that if this was indeed accurate it was, in his view, nothing short of a miracle! He went on to outline some of the spends which were unplanned, yet had to be met by SBBA. The caveat to that is that there are still claims to EBBA for adjudicator fees and accommodation which remain to be resolved. 
He explained that the adjudicators at European events are entitled to a variety of payments which SBBA was absolutely unaware of and which do not apply to normal events held under the auspices of SBBA. There was also a bill of £5,000 from Ev-entz for their work on the overall European Festival including the supply of percussion equipment. 
It was clear that EBBA would (or should) pay for this and this would be a matter for further discussion. A breakdown of the bill from Ev-entz had also been received by the President and he was happy that it was entirely legitimate and should be paid with recompense coming, in his view, from EBBA to SBBA.It was explained that there was also an issue around the equipment supplied by Yamaha, who unfortunately did not arrange for a technician to be on site throughout the Festival to deal with what proved to be very complex (and expensive) instrumentation. 
In fact the Yamaha technician was only on site for two days rather than seven, so without the goodwill of the Ev-entz staff member it could potentially have been a disaster. The full issue has still to be resolved, but SBBA will continue to ensure that no cost lies to SBBA. The President said that it was up to EBBA to properly recompense SBBA for costs which legitimately lie with EBBA. It was said that the EBB festival was a great success brining great credit on the organisational skills of SBBA, albeit some funding issues need clarified.
Action: For further discussion between SBBA and EBBA.

5
DEVELOPMENT
There were no new issues on development at present, but the issue would be discussed at the AGM to seek the view of bands about the best way forward. 
Action: For Noting.

6
AREA ASSOCIATIONS
The Secretary advised that to his knowledge there is no East of Scotland Brass Band Association. In addition, it was pointed out that Borders Brass Band Association have not attended a SBBA meeting this year. It seems that there are also problems in Fife Brass Band Association. 
A discussion ensued around the problems being experience in Area Associations. It was felt that as one of the conditions of SBBA being linked to Area Associations was a supply of grant funding, a condition of this was that each Area Association should send a representative to SBBA meetings. It was agreed and accepted that whilst there are issues affecting Area Associations, it was vital that they all make greater efforts to send representatives to SBBA and provide a report on how each Association was progressing, particularly in terms of how they were spending SBBA grants. 
It was agreed that all Area Associations be reminded that they have a responsibility to send a representatives to SBBA executive meetings or it was likely that future funding for workshops and other support could be withdrawn or simply not applied for by SBBA to support activities of Area Associations. 
The aim was always to work together because SBBA make decisions about funding and Area Associations should be present to have an input on these discussions and decision-making. Effective joint working was of the essence. It really was felt that Area Associations should make every effort to have a representative (or an apology) at every SBBA meeting.
Communication within Area Associations seems to be a general issue of concern. Whilst a few folk were keen, the majority seemed to lack information or interest in developing their roles including organising competitions, workshops and encouraging member bands. It was agreed that the role and responsibilities of Area Associations could be a topic for discussion at the SBBA AGM.

Issues were discussed around youth development and starting bands in the remote Highland. It was suggested that Highlands could even become an integral part of Northern Counties in the first instance and perhaps develop their own association as progress is made. Outreach work in remote areas was vital and the current SBBA procedure was to provide funding via Area Associations with the proviso that they deliver so that funders can be satisfied that funds are being properly spent and feedback is available on progress.

The issue around Regional Development Officers (RDO) was also aired. Some seem to have worked well, whilst others less so. Overall it was felt that the RDO initiative was unsuccessful for a variety of reasons, but that it could be improved with goodwill and hard work.
Action: For further update at the next SBBA Executive meeting.

7
CHILD PROTECTION

The Child Protection Officer had been ill, hence there was no update for the meeting. The secretary reported that there was, to his knowledge, only 18 SBBA CPOs in Scotland recognised by CRBS. It was reported that PVG checks are now quicker which was to be welcomed. It was again emphasised that each band should have an official CPO. 
The President emphasised that as a membership organisation all bands need to take this issue very seriously. If member bands are not working through SBBA for Child Protection, they must arrange their own route to have an official CPO, recognised by CRBS, in place. It was an issue which bands need to urgently address. 
It was hoped that SBBA CPO would be available at the AGM to speak to individual bands to give advice and support.
Action: For Discussion at AGM when it is hoped the SBBA CPO will be present.

8
EDUCATION/YOUTH

It was reported that John Boax attended the HITS meeting at the Conservatoire and received very positive feedback. He was asked to attend a meeting the following day. This was the Instrumental Music Implementation Group (last meeting of group). 
He was also asked to present SBBA vision for music for the years ahead. Unfortunately, apart from John, there was no brass oriented person present. He made an excellent job and spoke about cuts to brass instruction in schools. It is hoped that this group can still meet on an occasional basis. If other informal meetings are to be held, it was agreed that John Boax will endeavour to attend these meetings having the advantage of his work with NYBBS and any expenses would be paid by SBBA.
The links between SBBA and the Conservatoire seem not to be so positive as in the past and it was felt that this was an issue which needed to be discussed further. Many of the young bandsmen/women who attend the Conservatoire and who previously would have gone to NYBBS are apparently now being encouraged towards attending NYOS. 
It was felt that staffing changes at the Conservatoire had resulted in a communication links being less effective. It was said that the Conservatoire were trying to establish their own brass band which might impact on NYBBS and perhaps individual brass bands. Peter Fraser suggested that the NYBBS course should be made so attractive that young people would choose to attend it rather than go elsewhere.
It was suggested that the new Principal of the Conservatoire be invited to the AGM which would be seen as a positive beginning of a new relationship which would be beneficial to both parties. It was felt that the notice might be somewhat short, but it was worth an approach. This would be discussed under AGM. Carrie Boax advised that Bathgate band had been contacted regarding YMI funding applications.

Action: The secretary to invite the Principal of the Royal Conservatoire of Scotland to attend the AGM of SBBA on Saturday, October 18.

9
 NYBBS

Several members commented on the excellent concert by NYBBS at Cumnock on Saturday, October 4 2014. An official from the Edinburgh Festival was present and was apparently very impressed. The programme was felt to be somewhat ‘heavy’, but very well presented. The band was conducted by Russell Gray and Scots composer, James McMillan, a Cumnock lad, was present.

The 2015 NYBBS course will be designed by three conductors so further information will be forthcoming shortly. It was agreed that paying for the course in instalments would be beneficial for the young people. There are lots of issues around publicity and course design that SBBA need to address. 
It was agreed that NYBBS is a great ambassador for brass banding in Scotland. Flyers need to go out to each band at an earlier stage to publicise the NYBBS courses and allow young people to make decisions. It was suggested that a group of NYBBS players and SBBA representative go to each band to give a brief presentation on the course particularly highlighting the value of young players taking part in NYBBS. It was felt that routing information via HITS was problematic because getting such information to the young people at schools was not always successful.

Peter Fraser advised that the application for the 2015 NYBBS course can be downloaded from the NYBBS section of the SBBA web site. All attendees at NYBBS are assessed on playing ability at the course and allocated to the appropriate band for the duration. 
The President said that it was vital that the uptake of places on the NYBBS course was as close to 100% as possible as the overheads (tutors, staffing, music, transport, food) for the course remain fairly constant, irrespective of numbers attending.

Action: Consider SBBA executive members linking to bands to highlight the positive benefits to young people of taking part in NYBBS. Secondly ensuring that publicity materials about NYBBS courses are directed to young people in bands as well as via HITS distribution system.
9.1
Easter NYBS Course

VP Carrie Boax, for some inexplicable reason, announced that it was exactly 81 days to Christmas! There was stunned silence as minds suddenly focused on Christmas presents yet to be bought! 

She carried on and advised that grant funding might be available for the Easter NYBBS course. The President advised there is no actual funding in place via SBBA, as it had not been applied for, although he said there could be an application, but no guarantee that it would be successful. It was suggested that this course could be based at Stirling Youth Hostel which has suitable accommodation. At the end of the course it was suggested that a concert be held, perhaps at the Conservatoire. 
However, Carrie Boax emphasised that the use of the Conservatoire facilities did not come free and would have to be paid for. The alternative was perhaps to take the concert across Scotland at venues where brass bands were based. She hoped to be in a position to provide more information at the AGM about details of the Easter NYBBS course and encourage attendance by young people. She emphasised that attending NYBBS it was a wonderful learning and social experience for all concerned. 
It was reported that Russell Gray would be in a position to lead this course. This was also an opportunity to test players for the senior NYBBS band. There could be an age restriction for the Easter course, aiming it at younger players. 
It was also announced that NYBBS are holding a concert in Dunblane Cathedral on Saturday, August 1 2015.

It was reported that the mandate for the NYBBS band accounts, not currently transferred over to SBBA, was currently being dealt with and the transfers should be in place by the next SBBA Executive Committee meeting.

Action: It is proposed that further details of the NYBSS Easter Course be highlighted at the SBBA AGM and VP Carrie Boax would arrange this.
10
Publicity/Communication

Peter Fraser said that it would be useful to have a communications officer for SBBA, for example to write a report on NYBBS concert at Cumnock, but without having to part with scarce bawbees from SBBA funds to do this. It was suggested that someone on the next SBBA committee should have a specific remit for publicity, albeit they would not actually do all the physical work. Rather, they would liaise with an individual who could do this.
Action: Consider appointing a Communications Officer from within the ranks of the SBBA Executive committee after the October AGM.

11
Membership & Registration

The secretary reported that there is currently 1907 registered members. He added that a new registration system has now been designed, albeit an implementation date has still to be set.
A copy of letter from Dunaskin Doon Band member, Blane McKnight, had been received asking that a change be implemented in the SBBA registration rules. The current rule is that it is the responsibility of the band to check registrations submitted to SBBA Registrar are entirely valid. 
The secretary advised that a new data base for registration was underway which would cross-reference names with date of birth for further checking to avoid any duplication which might arise with two players of the same name. 
After discussing the issues raised by Mr McKnight it was decided that each band must remain responsible for registration of players. On the registrations card completed by the player it clearly states: ‘Are you registered with another band.’ It was unanimously agreed that the registration rule would remain unchanged. 
It was also said that the current system could always be better, but it was fair and reasonable provided bands and players meet the spirit of the rules. Whilst genuine mistakes will occasionally happen, if everyone is above board in their approach to registration, mistakes should be few and far between.
The new registration approach will focus on the administration of dates of birth in addition to names, but the committee still felt that the responsibility must remain with the individual bands. It was emphasised the bands, in cases of concern or dubiety, are encouraged to liaise with the registrar. 
The registrar said that in 20 years only two cases had arisen where mistakes had been made at the SBBA administration end. Everyone being honest and acting fairly in the spirit of all that was best about brass banding would hopefully ensure that problems would be minimised.
It was agreed that at the AGM there would be a brief presentation on how the new system would operate and specifically that dates of birth would become an essential element in addition to names and addresses. 
Action: In summary, it was agreed unanimously that the status quo (registration remains the responsibility of the band for accuracy) would remain in place and that the new system, once operational, would further strengthen the current system.

12
AGM

It was hoped to have the following speakers in place for the AGM: Paul Woods, Head of HITS; Kenneth Crookston, editor, The Bandsman, on raising the brass band profile; Linda Cairns will make presentation entitled: SBBA – a year in photographs; there is a possibility of Austin Davies, Cory Band manager, albeit he might be unavailable.  Other speakers were also under consideration.
VP Carrie Boax suggested that future AGMs should fall at the end of the banding year. The President said a change to January would definitely be beneficial for the finalising of the SBBA accounts. There would be further discussion on this issue.
13
NOMINATIONS FOR SBBA POSTS
President George Burt, having served his agreed term (as per Minute No: 7) there is currently one nomination for the important post of SBBA president: Carrie Boax. There was also one nomination for the post of SBBA Vice President: Ann Murray. 
For the post of SBBA Treasurer the nomination of Julie Sanderson and Graham Adam, had been proposed and seconded for the position of SBBA treasurer and this was a matter for the AGM to decide. It also was explained that the SBBA treasurer would also become a trustee of SBBA which was an important legal responsibility.
It was stressed that at the AGM that those putting themselves forward for the committee must be very committed and in a position to practically support the work of SBBA which can be complex, time-consuming and onerous at times. There are eight main meetings and occasional sub-committee meetings plus attendance at events and competitions. There was also a responsibility for NYBBS.
Action: All applicants nominated to serve on SBBA Executive to be aware of the requirement for practical support of SBBA.
14
SCOTTISH CHAMPIONSHIPS ON 14/15 March 2015
Adjudicators as follows: Mark Wilkinson, Stephen Roberts, Sandy Smith, Archie Hutchison and Leigh Baker. On Saturday the allocation of adjudicators to sections is as follows: 3rd Section: Archie Hutchison and Leigh Baker; 2nd Section: Stephen Roberts and Sandy Smith; 4th section, Mark Wilkinson and Archie Hutchison. On Sunday the adjudicators are: 1st Section, Mark Wilkinson and Leigh Baker, 4B section, Alan Fernie (to be confirmed) and championship section: Stephen Roberts and Sandy Smith.

There was a full discussion about sponsorship for the Scottish Championships.

15 
EVENTS

15.1
EBBA Executive

Peter Fraser said that SBBA should now appoint a new representative for EBBA in place of Andrew Duncan. He said that its only in the past three years that Scotland haven’t had a representative on the EBBA executive and he felt that this needed to be rectified to give Scotland a more prominent position in European banding. Tom Allan (secretary) felt that VP Carrie Boax should be the Scottish representative and this was seconded by Andy Smith and unanimously approved. Peter Fraser also felt that it was vitally important that Scotland played a key role in EBBA and he felt Carrie Boax had all the credentials to achieve this objective.
15.2
Scottish Youth Championships

John Gilmour advised that the youth championship applications closed on September 30 and  that 39 bands and 3 percussion groups entered. 10 in the preparatory section, 8 Novice, 15 in Development, 2 Senior and 2 Premier. There is a new band in the development section of 50 players. He was disappointed to note that Irvine, Peebles, Carnoustie and Borders Area would not be represented and this was a concern.
John Gilmour gave an update on events taking place on Saturday November 22 & Sunday 23. He advised that there were a total of 17 development bands playing at 15 minutes per band playing time, development, seniors and percussion. There would need to be a break for the adjudicator of 15 minutes minimum. The cost of the hall for the three days is a staggering £7,500 which might increase due to potential late running. 
The number of youth bands is one down on last year. The President said that it was important to get entries rising each year to help with funding applications showing an increase in youth brass banding in Scotland. It was commented that youth bands should be entering irrespective of their standard to give them experience and get them involved in the positive banding process.

John Gilmour said he had personally contacted 65 bands this year to encourage them to enter. It was agreed that funding was sometimes an issue for youth bands attending the competition.

15.3
Contest dates 

The Solo & Ensembles would take place February 7 & 8 2015 at Howden Park Centre, Livingstone.

16
AOCB

16.1
Diagio

A Question was raised about Diagio having advertising based on responsible drinking at SBBA AGM and whether this was appropriate as they were a drinks company. It was made clear that they were being asked along to the AGM where general sponsorship might be raised from this large company and there would be no emphasis on the alcohol part of their business.
16.2 
President’s Valedictory

The President, George Burt, said that this was a time of mixed emotion as it was his final SBBA executive and it would be his final AGM as President. He said how much he had enjoyed his time with only occasional annoying issues. He reaffirmed that he had intended standing down two years ago as he felt it was time for new blood and new ideas. He had, however, because of personal circumstances stayed on until now. 

He reassured members that his heart was very much still in brass banding and he would still be around to assist with SBBA grant/funding applications. Secretary, Tom Allan, put on record his own grateful thanks and that from all at SBBA and indeed brass banding in Scotland to George because of his work on youth development, NYBBS, funding and grants which had taken SBBA to a new level. His contribution had simply been enormous.
George Burt had also led SBBA in bringing the successful EBBA Festival of Brass to Scotland which was a major milestone for SBBA. He said that the President had brought a level of professionalism to the organisation which had been of great benefit. 
In finishing President George offered a couple pieces of advice. He said the executive need to work diligently and plan 5 years ahead and five steps ahead. They should also be very positive in their approach taking the view that a problem is just a problem ... it can be solved.
17
Date/Venue of Next Meeting
Sunday, November 2 10.00am - SBBA Office, 12 Fairbairn Road, Livingston EH54 6TS
11

